

BACKGROUNDER

No. 3746 | JANUARY 30, 2023 MARGARET THATCHER CENTER FOR FREEDOM

How Progressives Enable China's Exploitation of the Arms Trade Treaty

Ted R. Bromund, PhD, and Sterling Mosley

KEY TAKEAWAYS

China joined the Arms Trade Treaty (ATT) to avoid isolation and to win cheap applause; in reality, the ATT cannot and will not stop China from arming dictatorships.

U.S. adversaries and U.S. bureaucrats who oppose U.S. arms sales can weaponize the ATT to constrain U.S. support for partners like Taiwan and Ukraine.

U.S. policymakers must recognize China's exploitation of the ATT and refuse to join the treaty in order to preserve full U.S. control over its arms exports.

he Arms Trade Treaty (ATT), which was negotiated in a process that ended in 2013, is purportedly intended to promote transparency in the international arms trade, to require nations to establish control systems for exports of conventional arms, and to ban arms exports to nations that committed grave human rights abuses.1 President Barack Obama signed the ATT and transmitted it to the Senate, but a majority of Senators opposed the treaty.² In April 2019, President Donald Trump unsigned the treaty on the grounds that it "fails to truly address the problem of irresponsible arms transfers, while providing a platform for those who would seek to constrain our ability to sell arms to our allies and partners."3 As of December 2022, 112 nations had signed and ratified the ATT.

While achieving greater transparency in the arms trade is sensible in theory, the ATT has neither promoted meaningful transparency nor prevented nations from supplying regimes with arms to commit crimes against humanity. The treaty has only hampered Western democracies. China only signed the ATT at the height of the COVID-19 pandemic in an effort to save face. Since signing, China has continued to export conventional weapons to repressive dictatorships.

Revealingly, after China signed the treaty it joined the progressive supporters of the ATT—from governments to politicians to media to nongovernmental organizations (NGOs)—by criticizing the U.S. for refusing to follow suit.⁵ China's participation in the treaty is mere window-dressing, and the ATT's supporters are complicit in ignoring China's violations. These failures demonstrate again that the ATT is merely a political weapon aimed at the U.S. and its allies.

The Main Requirements of the Arms Trade Treaty

The ATT sets out a number of requirements for signatories. Article 3 requires that each signatory "establish and maintain a national control system to regulate the export of ammunition/munitions fired, launched or delivered," including conventional weapons ranging from battle tanks to small arms.⁶

Under Article 6, signatories are prohibited from providing conventional arms to nations if the potential exporter has "knowledge at the time of authorization that the arms or items would be used in the commission of genocide, crimes against humanity, grave breaches of the Geneva Conventions of 1949, [or] attacks directed against civilian objects or civilians." Article 6 also forbids states parties from transferring arms to any nation that is under an arms embargo by the U.N. Security Council.

Finally, the ATT seeks to promote transparency in the conventional arms trade. Thus, as set out in Article 13, states parties are required to submit annual reports "concerning authorized or actual exports and imports of conventional arms." While the expectation of the treaty's supporters was that these reports would be public, the ATT does allow nations to submit private reports.

The Inherent Weakness of the Arms Trade Treaty

Like a number of other treaties on conventional and nuclear weapons before it, the ATT does not function by imposing verifiable commitments. Instead, it seeks to use public pressure to promote constraining norms, which in turn rest on progressive visions of morality. This vision is deeply ideological.

As Colin Dueck, professor at the Schar School of Policy and Government at George Mason University, recently put it, progressive policymakers promote what they assert are "global interests through multilateral institutions.... The rules-based liberal international order is in constant need of being updated, and progressives are always happy to 'Left-splain' their latest demands." ¹⁰ The ATT is simply one part of that progressive vision for international order. ¹¹

But treaties like the ATT are innately flawed because these treaties do not incentivize nations to live up to their commitments. In fact, treaties like the ATT incentivize nations to sign on without making a serious commitment to the treaty's object and purpose, because these treaties in practice have two layers. The first layer, the text of the treaty as it is written, imposes requirements that can nominally be fulfilled without significantly affecting the signatory's policies.

Western backers of these treaties therefore rely on the second layer of the treaty, which includes the progressive norms that they hope the treaty will promote and their unrealistic expectations of the results they believe the treaty will bring about. As a result, treaties like the ATT offer the easy reward of applause from progressives for dictatorships that are willing to fulfill its minimal textual requirements while ignoring the norms in the treaty's second layer.

President Obama unwittingly illustrated these unrealistic expectations in his message transmitting the ATT to the U.S. Senate, in which he asserted that U.S. participation in the ATT would reduce crimes against humanity around the world:

By providing a basis for insisting that other countries improve national control systems for the international transfer of conventional arms, the Treaty will help reduce the risk that international transfers of specific conventional arms and items will be abused to carry out the world's worst crimes, including genocide, crimes against humanity, and war crimes. It will be an important foundational tool in ongoing efforts to prevent the illicit proliferation of conventional weapons around the world, which creates instability and supports some of the world's most violent regimes, terrorists, and criminals.¹²

Such expectations create false expectations of what the treaty will achieve—expectations based on naivete, not on the written requirements of the treaty.

China Joins and Weaponizes the Arms Trade Treaty

In July 2020, at the height of the COVID-19 pandemic, China signed the ATT. When it did so, and since 2020, Beijing used its participation to advertise its alleged humanitarianism.

During the Sixth Arms Trade Treaty Conference in 2020, Chinese diplomat Li Song argued that "China attaches great importance to the humanitarian concerns caused by conventional arms. We support the international community to take all necessary measures to regulate international arms trade and to combat illicit transfer of conventional arms." This was a convenient position for China to take when it was the starting point for a global pandemic.

China joined the ATT not because it wanted to control its arms exports. China does not need a treaty to become a responsible arms exporter. It joined the ATT to win easy applause from progressives by contrasting itself with the United States.

When Beijing joined the ATT, China's U.N. Ambassador Zhang Jun asserted that

a certain country...walked away from international commitments, and launched acts of unilateralism and bullying.... This has brought huge uncertainties to the global strategic balance and stability, and seriously undermined the joint efforts of all countries to tackle global challenges.¹⁴

This "certain country" was clearly the United States, which had unsigned the ATT the previous year. Zhang's tone—like the boy who was so good that butter would not melt in his mouth—belied the fact that China had showed no interest in the ATT until it needed a diplomatic pick-me-up because of the COVID-19 pandemic.

China has continued to use the ATT as a stick to beat the U.S. In 2021, China offered this assessment of the international arms trade:

Some country, in particular, by abusing [the] arms trade as a political tool, flagrantly interferes in the internal affairs of other countries, which undermines international and regional peace and stability. Some country, out of its own interest, constantly breaks its commitments through relaxing its arms export control policies and even revoking its signature to the ATT, which undermines multilateral efforts in regulating conventional arms trade by the international community.¹⁵

Much of this language is drawn directly from the ATT. The reference to "some country" was clearly aimed at the U.S., just as the reference to "the internal affairs of other countries" was a coded attack on U.S. arms sales to Taiwan, which—since China does not accept Taiwan's independent existence—it characterizes as interference in its internal affairs.

heritage.org

After China signed the ATT, Chinese propagandists also toed the goody-two-shoes party line: The *Global Times*, a Chinese state outlet, wrote that "China's move to join the ATT displays its efforts to make contributions to world peace." ¹⁶ In fact, back in 2013, Chinese diplomats announced that China opposed the ATT partly as a tit for tat against the West's post–Tiananmen Square arms embargo on Beijing. ¹⁷

By 2020, China's calculus had changed, and it decided it had more to gain by signing the treaty. Its signature was entirely about image. But for this public relations strategy to work, China needed Western collaborators to pick up and amplify its message.

Progressive Politicians, Media, and NGOs Praise China for Joining the ATT

Ignoring China's history of skepticism about the treaty and its track record as a repressive autocracy with close ties to dictatorships around the world, the ATT's friends were not shy about showering China with praise as soon as it signed onto the treaty.

Supporters of the ATT have regularly argued that including major weapons exporters, such as China, in the treaty would bring greater transparency to the arms trade and reduce human rights abuses around the globe. As a result, the treaty's backers praised China's decision to join the ATT. Control Arms, an NGO that played a significant role in promoting the ATT's creation, stated that it saw "China's accession to the Treaty as an opportunity to improve transparency and accountability in its national arms export control system and ultimately to play a role in reducing armed violence globally."¹⁸

The Center for International Policy's Security Assistance Monitor, which purportedly analyzes U.S. security sector assistance and arms sales programs, similarly argued that China's accession to the ATT would lead to additional transparency in the arms trade:

If China upholds the biggest elements of the ATT, namely a more transparent national control list, established regulation, end-use monitoring, and international coordination, China's treaty ascension has the potential to bring more transparency and reduce risky and/or potentially harmful arms sales.¹⁹

While some ATT backers hoped that China's accession would bring greater transparency, other organizations expected that it would lead to improved protection of human rights. The Arms Control Association declared that: "By adhering to the treaty, China signals a commitment to preventing international crimes and ensuring the respect of international humanitarian law and international human rights law.... Most importantly, China can now be seen as respecting and representing international standards."²⁰

The NGOs behind the ATT were not the only ones to offer exuberant praise to the People's Republic of China: The European Union argued that China's accession to the ATT would lead to the eradication of the illicit arms trade and contribute to global stability:

By acceding to the ATT, China, an important arms exporter, contributes to the advancement of the Treaty's objectives to regulate the international trade in conventional arms, to prevent and eradicate the illicit trade in conventional arms and ammunition, and to prevent their diversion.... This is an important development as a more responsible global arms trade would contribute to peace, security and stability, reduce human suffering, and promote cooperation, transparency and increased confidence.²¹

Other organizations used China's signature as an opportunity to attack the U.S. for unsigning the treaty. Reaching Critical Will, yet another progressive backer of the ATT, approvingly quoted the 2021 Chinese attack on the U.S., stating that China's words were "not an entirely inaccurate—and perhaps even refreshingly direct—description" of U.S. policy. ²²

Reaching Critical Will did at least note that China's criticisms were "disingenuous," given China's own track record of arms exports. Other commentators were less careful, using China's signature solely as an opportunity to condemn the U.S. For example, Rachel Stohl, vice president of research programs at the Stimson Center, blamed the U.S. for the treaty's broader failures:

China (a major importer and exporter of arms) acceded to the treaty in July 2020; and in July 2019 the United States (the world's leading exporter of arms) informed the treaty depositary that it did not intend to seek ratification of the treaty, despite signing it in 2013, and would no longer consider itself bound by its object and purpose. While Joe Biden pledged to undo this decision as part of his platform in the 2020 US presidential election, his administration has thus far remained silent on the ATT. This has provided cover to other states eager to stay outside the treaty.²³

In short, while a few of the treaty's backers did indicate a bit of skepticism about China, most of them enthusiastically and uncritically applauded China's signature and did nothing to call attention to its track record prior to signing the ATT of selling arms in sub-Saharan Africa.²⁴ This was precisely the reaction that China hoped for when it signed the ATT as COVID-19 spread round the world.

China Continues to Arm Despotic Regimes

China's arms exports to dictatorial and abusive regimes are not just a thing of the past. According to the ATT's supporters, the core purpose of the treaty is to restrict the supply of conventional arms to nations that commit gross human rights violations. But while China has signed the ATT, Beijing continues to supply arms to repressive regimes across the world, including Ethiopia, Mozambique, Burma, and Venezuela.

In November 2020, the Tigray War began between the Ethiopian federal government and Eritrea, on one side, against the Tigray People's Liberation Front (TPLF), on the other, for control of the Tigray region in northern Ethiopia. This conflict was marked by widespread human rights violations by the Ethiopian government, including multiple instances of deliberate attacks on civilian populations.

Ethiopian military and regional forces have been credibly accused of carrying out mass killings, extrajudicial executions, arbitrary detentions, and torture. ²⁵ But despite the crimes against humanity committed by the Ethiopian National Defense Forces in the Tigray region, which under the terms of the ATT should have led China to refuse to sell conventional weapons to Ethiopia, the Chinese government continued to supply Ethiopia with arms, such as Wing Loong 1 drones and the CALT A-200 and Norinco AR2 missile systems. ²⁶

While the Ethiopian government committed crimes against humanity to put down the TPLF's insurgency, Mozambique is doing the same thing in the southern part of Africa. The Mozambiquan government, which has been fighting the Al-Shabab insurgency in the northern part of the country since 2017, has repeatedly been credibly accused of extrajudicial executions, acts of torture, and other human rights abuses against civilians suspected of collaborating with Al-Shabab.²⁷ Before it signed the ATT, China supplied armored combat vehicles to the Mozambique government.²⁸ Since signing the ATT, Beijing has committed to expanding military cooperation between Mozambique and China, including strengthening "equipment and technical cooperation."²⁹ Given Mozambique's human rights record, any such cooperation runs a grave risk of violating the provisions of the ATT.

China's provision of arms to the Ethiopian and Mozambiquan regimes has been replicated closer to Beijing. Since the military coup in 2018, the regime in Burma has carried out massive human rights violations against the Rohingya. According to the U.N. Independent International Fact-Finding Mission on Myanmar, the Rohingya have experienced a "textbook example of ethnic cleansing" including murder, rape, torture, sexual slavery, persecution, and enslavement. Yet China has continued to supply Burma with aircraft, such as the Hongdu K-8W Karakorum light-attack aircraft, and with other arms that the Burmese regime has used to attack the civilian population. These transfers took place after China signed the ATT.

A U.N. report released in 2022 explicitly condemns China's arms sales to Burma:

Based on the wide reporting of the Myanmar military committing attacks against civilians using fighter jets since 1 February 2021, China had the requisite knowledge. The Myanmar military continued to use jet fighters to attack civilians and China continued to provide them. These transfers are a probable violation of China's obligations under the ATT.³³

China has also continued to arm dictatorships in the Western Hemisphere. A report by the U.N. Independent International Fact-Finding Mission on the Bolivarian Republic of Venezuela released in 2022 found the Venezuelan government has committed "grave crimes and human rights violations...including acts of torture and sexual violence." Yet 90 percent of China's arms shipments to Latin America have been directed to Venezuela, and Venezuela harnessed Chinese-imported military equipment to suppress pro-democracy protests beginning in 2017. As analyst Joshua Chang notes, "it is clear that the weapons that the regime has already stockpiled from previous purchases still enhance the repressive capabilities of [Venezuelan] security enforcers." ³⁵

Since signing the ATT, Beijing has continued to sell arms, included the C-802A anti-ship cruise missiles and the YJ-83 anti-ship missile system, to the Venezuelan regime. While these missiles do not violate the ATT's Article 6 prohibition on supplying arms that will be used to commit human rights abuses, they are difficult to reconcile with Article 7 of the ATT, which mandates that nations should assess the potential for a sale of conventional arms to "contribute to or undermine peace and security." There is no reasonable basis for believing that arming a dictatorial regime that is engaged in suppressing widespread popular protests with long-range anti-ship missiles is a contribution to peace and security in the Latin American region.

heritage.org

On its own, the ATT clearly will not stop China from arming dictatorial regimes.³⁸ Indeed, if the ATT did have the power to stop or alter China's arms sales, China would never have signed it: China's signature is *de facto* proof that the ATT will never constrain dictators. That fact is inherent in the treaty's two-layer structure: The ATT relies on the generalized expectation of good faith (embodied in the principle of *pacta sunt servanda*, Latin for "agreements must be kept"), and, more specifically, public pressure (or, in reality, on pressure from progressive NGOs) to stop arms sales.

But dictatorships do not work in good faith, and the progressive NGOs that back the ATT are too busy praising China for signing it, and bashing the U.S. for unsigning it, to devote time to calling out China's arms sales. That is because the ATT's effect is to constrain the democracies. It is not about pressuring regimes like China, and its backers do not want to use it to put pressure on China.

Beijing has therefore been left free to use the ATT as window dressing by claiming that it is supporting the treaty and acting as a responsible stakeholder in the international arms trade. The point of the ATT, as far as China is concerned, is to give it another way to criticize the U.S. (and, in particular, U.S. arms sales to Taiwan), while mitigating the damage that the COVID-19 pandemic did to its international image by winning applause from Western progressives. The fact that anyone continues to praise China for signing the ATT showcases Beijing's ability to manipulate the West with meaningless promises while continuing to arm regimes that commit gross human rights violations.

The ATT's Backers Still Focus Their Fire on the United States

The U.N. report condemning China's arms sales to Burma and explicitly calling out its likely violation of the ATT should have warned the ATT's backers to stop cheerleading for China and instead call out its arms sales. But the treaty's supporters have continued to downplay or ignore China's actions and to do what they have always preferred to do: condemn the U.S.⁴⁰

By this point, the behavior pattern of these treaty backers is well-established: They always and invariably call out the U.S. (and the U.K. and Israel) by name, but even when they can be bothered to notice arms transfers from or atrocities committed by anyone else, they rarely identify the guilty party. For example, in 2015, Reaching Critical Will complained that

US-made cluster munitions have been found near Yemeni villages. The UK has reportedly expedited weapons sales to Saudi Arabia since the airstrikes

began. During the last Israeli military operation in Gaza in 2014, the UK refused to impose an arms embargo.... There are also countless examples of the use of banned weapons (cluster munitions in Ukraine), indiscriminate weapons (barrel bombs in Syria), and explosive weapons in populated areas (Gaza, Iraq, Nigeria, South Sudan, Syria, Ukraine, Yemen, etc.).

Reaching Critical Will identified the U.S., the U.K., and Israel by name. But somehow, barrel bombs just got used in Syria, and bombs just went off in Iraq, Nigeria, and Yemen. The democracies are named; the terrorists and the dictators are not.

In 2022, the ATT's backers, as always, have a host of grievances with the U.S., ranging from the U.S. relationship with Saudi Arabia to the Biden Administration's failure to produce a new conventional arms transfer policy. They are also unhappy about U.S. arms sales to Taiwan—an unhappiness they share with China—and are increasingly restive about the West's efforts to help Ukraine to defend itself from Russia's unprovoked invasion.

In the case of Taiwan, the ATT's defenders claim that the U.S. is only making the situation worse. ⁴² In the case of Ukraine, the ATT's progressive backers are hamstrung by the fact that the Biden Administration is responsible for supplying the military aid, but their restiveness is shown by their "growing concern that American support to Ukraine's war effort was proceeding without sufficient safeguards to ensure the thousands of armaments pouring into the country did not end up in the wrong hands."⁴³ Being more concerned about the diversion of U.S. military aid to Ukraine than about the Russian invasion of Ukraine is not reasonable. But focusing on the supposed wrongs of the U.S., not Russia's actual misdeeds, is what the ATT's defenders prefer to do.⁴⁴

China and Russia Use the ATT to Attack U.S. Arms Transfers

When the ATT's backers use it to criticize the U.S. and its allies, they are standing shoulder to shoulder with Russia and China. As long ago as 2015, Russia formally complained to Lithuania that its supply of arms to Ukraine violates the ATT. When in 2022 Amnesty International published a shoddy report titled, "Ukrainian Fighting Tactics Endanger Civilians"—a claim that, under the ATT, could require limiting or even ending arms transfers to Ukraine—the Russian embassy in London immediately leapt to praise Amnesty's work. 46

China has been just as vociferous about using the ATT to attempt to stem U.S. arms transfers to Taiwan. It argues that these transfers are being made to "non-state actors" and urges all states parties to the ATT to end such sales.⁴⁷

heritage.org

The problem with the ATT is not that China, or Russia, could use it directly to block U.S. arms transfers to Taiwan or Ukraine. The problem is what would happen if the U.S. were to sign back onto the treaty and a crisis—for example, a Chinese threat to invade Taiwan—kicked off. China would certainly use the ATT to object to any proposed U.S. arms transfers. But any clever leftwing lawyer in the national security bureaucracy who opposed those transfers could also use the ATT to make the case that those transfers would violate the treaty.

The Left is well aware of this opportunity. It is now urging the U.S. government to "create an office to evaluate and coordinate executive branch efforts to combat arms trafficking" with a "highly empowered director." ⁴⁸ That is precisely the kind of bureaucratic mechanism that would in practice work to constrain the U.S.'s ability to arm its friends and allies around the world.

In short, the risk of the ATT is that, if the U.S. rejoined it, the treaty would create powerful legal leverage for the Left to deploy inside the U.S. government itself against U.S. arms transfers that progressives dislike.⁴⁹

China's Track Record on Conventional Arms and Nonproliferation Agreements

China's approach to the ATT has much in common with its attitude toward other agreements on conventional arms and nonproliferation. Wendy Frieman, author of *China, Arms Control, and Nonproliferation*, notes that "[e]very time since 1990 that China has faced the possibility of being isolated...the Chinese have joined with the community of nations to agree on, sign, and, in some cases, ratify major arms control and nonproliferation accords." Moreover, "China has, by any objective standards, lived up to its international commitments." ⁵¹

But China has not "acted in accordance with U.S. interests, or with political commitments made to U.S. government officials." In other words, China interprets treaty compliance narrowly and in light of its own policy goals and has no interest in wider (and vaguer) unrealistic expectations that the treaty is supposed to promote. As Frieman notes, "Chinese officials regularly point out the difference between subjective unilateral standards and objective, internationally agreed-upon rules." For China, conventional arms treaties are about signing on in order to appear to be a good global citizen, and about textual compliance.

Emphasizing textual compliance is not an unreasonable approach. If every nation adopted it, treaties would likely be narrower, more carefully drafted, and as a result achieve more in practice. The cost, however, would be that the West, in general, and Western progressives, in particular, would have to give up on aspirational treaties like the ATT that are intended to restrict the conduct of Western democracies, which are susceptible to pressure from aspirational treaties.

China's approach to the ATT is illustrated by the way it deals with the ATT's reporting requirements. While China is mandated to report its arms exports under Article 13 of the ATT, the ATT allows states parties to make their reports private. Sure enough, China submitted its annual report to the ATT Secretariat—and sure enough, China kept its report private. This is completely within the rules of the ATT, but it is against the spirit of the ATT. When the treaty was being negotiated, the treaty's backers assumed that most, if not all, states parties would make their reports public—because if they did not, the treaty would not work. But in practice, reporting levels under the ATT have never been high, and in recent years, both non-reporting and confidential reporting have become even more common.⁵⁴

As with China's arms exports to abusive regimes, the fact is that, on a good faith understanding, China is violating the ATT as it was supposed (or fantasized) to work. But it is not violating the actual, textual terms of the ATT. It is violating the hopes and dreams of the ATT's supporters. In short, China's conduct is as bad as the ATT is ineffectual in curbing it.

What the U.S. Should Do

Following the outbreak of the COVID-19 pandemic, signing the ATT was an easy way for China to win cheap international acclaim without having to alter its sales of conventional arms in any significant way. China has capitalized on this newly won and unmerited acclaim by using the treaty to criticize the U.S., a practice that the ATT's progressive backers pioneered and continue to employ. The ATT's supporters and China have found common cause in their desire to use the ATT to constrain Western democracies, in general, and the U.S., in particular.

China is violating not the terms of the treaty as it is written, but the fantasies of the treaty's progressive backers about how the treaty would work and how effective it would be. 55 With their focus on the evils of the U.S., the treaty's supporters are not interested in using the public pressure they love to deploy against the U.S. against Beijing—not that it is likely the Chinese regime would respond to public pressure even if the treaty's backers were willing to use it.

In 2012, when the treaty was being negotiated, one of the major talking points justifying the negotiations was the need for a treaty to stop arms dealers such as Viktor Bout—portrayed by Nicolas Cage in the 2005 movie *Lord of War*—from running amok in Africa. This was nonsense: Bout was not a free agent, He was working with the knowledge and backing of the Russian government. Now the Biden Administration has swapped Bout for Women's National Basketball Association player Brittney Griner, a bad deal made even worse by the fact that the ATT's advocates see it as nothing more than an opportunity to cheerlead for even tighter controls to supplement the ones that Bout, now casually discarded, was used to justify.⁵⁶

The ATT is a bad treaty because it rests on ever-evolving progressive norms, and because it uses those norms to turn policy decisions around arms exports—decisions that should be made by the executive and legislative branches—into legal debates conducted on the Left's terms that must end with a clear-cut answer. The U.K. faced this problem in 2019, when its Court of Appeals barred arms sales to Saudi Arabia because of Britain's signature of the ATT. A decision that should have been made in Downing Street and in Parliament was instead shifted to the courts. This is precisely why the Left loves the idea of using norms to shape policy: It takes the making of policy out of the hands of the public and the politicians, and hands it over to lawyers.⁵⁷

President Trump's unsigning of the ATT in 2019 was therefore correct. It allows the U.S. to support Taiwan, and Ukraine, without being obstructed by the ATT which is a useful tool for foreign adversaries such as China and, more important, anyone in the American bureaucracy who dislikes these arms sales. But while the U.S. is no longer constrained by the ATT, it can certainly not expect that the ATT will have any effect on Chinese conduct—and it can rely on China, and the ATT's backers, to continue to condemn it for unsigning the treaty. The U.S. should therefore:

- Refuse to rejoin the ATT to preserve its policy control over its arms exports;
- **Recognize** that China participates in agreements on conventional arms not to fulfill the hopes of Western policymakers and progressives, but to avoid the appearance of isolation and to win easy applause; and
- Publicize China's continued arms exports to repressive and dictatorial regimes to prevent China from winning unmerited praise for signing the ATT.

The ATT cannot and will not stop regimes, such as China's, that are determined to sell arms to dictatorships. An opportunistic China is more than willing to take advantage of naive progressives who enjoy criticizing the United States and who are always ready to mistake a national signature on a treaty for concurrence with their unfounded fantasies.

Ted R. Bromund, PhD, is Senior Fellow in Anglo-American Relations in the Margaret Thatcher Center for Freedom at The Heritage Foundation. **Sterling Mosley** was a member of Heritage's Young Leaders Program in the Thatcher Center in fall 2022.

Endnotes

- 1. Ted R. Bromund, "Arms Trade Treaty: Setting the Record Straight," The Daily Signal, June 21, 2016, https://www.dailysignal.com/2013/02/08/the-truth -about-the-arms-trade-treaty/. For the wider case against the ATT, see Ted R. Bromund, "Why the U.S. Must Unsign the Arms Trade Treaty in 2018," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3287, February 22, 2018, https://www.heritage.org/global-politics/report/why-the-us-must-unsign-the-arms-trade-treaty-2018.
- 2. News release, "Message to the Senate—Arms Trade Treaty," The White House, December 9, 2016, https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press -office/2016/12/09/message-senate-arms-trade-treaty (accessed December 7, 2022), and Ted R. Bromund, "The Obama Administration Just Sent the Arms Trade Treaty to the Senate. Here's Why It Doesn't Matter," The Daily Signal, December 12, 2016, https://www.dailysignal.com/2016/12/12/the -obama-administration-just-sent-the-arms-trade-treaty-to-the-senate-heres-why-it-doesnt-matter/.
- 3. The American Presidency Project, "Fact Sheet—President Donald J. Trump Is Defending Our Sovereignty and Constitutional Rights from the United Nations Arms Trade Treaty," April 26, 2019, https://www.presidency.ucsb.edu/documents/fact-sheet-president-donald-j-trump-defending-our-sovereignty-and-constitutional-rights (accessed December 7, 2022), and Ted R. Bromund, "Trump Just Ditched a UN Arms Treaty, and He Was Right to Do It," The Daily Signal, April 26, 2019, https://www.dailysignal.com/2019/04/26/trump-just-ditched-a-un-arms-treaty-and-he-was-right-to-do-it.
- 4. Bromund, "Trump Just Ditched a UN Arms Treaty, and He Was Right to Do It."
- 5. Michelle Nichols, "China Slams U.S. as It Joins Global Arms Trade Treaty at U.N.," Reuters, July 6, 2020, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-usa-arms/china-slams-u-s-as-it-joins-global-arms-trade-treaty-at-u-n-idUSKBN24730S (accessed December 7, 2022).
- 6. United Nations, "The Arms Trade Treaty," https://thearmstradetreaty.org/hyper-images/file/TheArmsTradeTreaty1/TheArmsTradeTreaty.pdf (accessed December 7, 2022).
- 7. Ibid.
- 8. Ibid
- 9. These treaties include the Convention on the Prohibition of the Use, Stockpiling, Production and Transfer of Anti-Personnel Mines and on their Destruction (1999), the Convention on Cluster Munitions (2008), and the Treaty on the Prohibition of Nuclear Weapons (2017). See Bromund, "Why the U.S. Must Unsign the Arms Trade Treaty in 2018."
- 10. Colin Dueck, "Peace Through Strength," *Claremont Review of Books*, November 13, 2022, https://claremontreviewofbooks.com/digital/peace-through -strength/ (accessed December 7, 2022).
- 11. Democratic National Committee, "2020 Democratic Party Platform," August 17, 2020, https://www.presidency.ucsb.edu/documents/2020-democratic -party-platform (accessed December 7, 2022).
- 12. News release, "Message to the Senate—Arms Trade Treaty."
- 13. Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "Statement of the People's Republic of China to the Sixth Conference of States Parties to the Arms Trade Treaty," August 20, 2020, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/wjb_663304/zzjg_663340/jks_665232/kjfywj_665252/202008 /t20200820_599769.html (accessed December 7, 2022).
- 14. Ibid.
- 15. The language that China uses in its statements on the ATT is an illustration of the way that treaties such as the ATT change the language that states use to talk about issues without necessarily—or normally—changing their actual behavior. A fundamental flaw of human rights treaties—given its central requirements, the ATT is in essence a human rights treaty—is that, contrary to their purported goals, they mostly end up changing the way people talk, not the way they act. Moreover, the way that treaties like the ATT affect the language of diplomacy also illustrates that the process surrounding such treaties is political, and not about the resolution of problems or good-faith negotiation toward a shared goal. See Rachel George, "The Impact of International Human Rights Law Ratification on Local Discourses on Rights: The Case of CEDAW in *Al-Anba* Reporting in Kuwait," *Human Rights Review*, Vol. 21 (2020), https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s12142-019-00578-6#Sec6 (accessed December 20, 2022).
- 16. "China Joins Arms Trade Treaty for Right Reasons," *Global Times*, June 21, 2020, https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202006/1192324.shtml (accessed December 7, 2022).
- 17. Ted R. Bromund, "The Arms Trade Treaty, Day Four: As a New Draft Arrives, China Speaks and the EU Begs," The Daily Signal, March 22, 2013, https://www.dailysignal.com/2013/03/22/the-arms-trade-treaty-day-four-as-a-new-draft-arrives-china-speaks-and-the-eu-begs/.
- 18. Control Arms, "China Joins the ATT," July 8, 2020, https://controlarms.org/blog/china-joins-the-att/ (accessed December 7, 2022).
- 19. Center for International Policy, "China and the Arms Trade Treaty," Security Assistance Monitor, 2020, https://securityassistance.org/china-and-the -arms-trade-treaty/ (accessed December 7, 2022).
- 20. Tobias Vestner, "The New Geopolitics of the Arms Trade Treaty," Arms Control Association, December 2020, https://www.armscontrol.org/act/2020-12 /features/new-geopolitics-arms-trade-treaty (accessed December 7, 2022).
- 21. European Union External Action Service, "Arms Control: Statement by the Spokesperson on the Ratification of the Arms Trade Treaty by China," July 7, 2020, https://www.eeas.europa.eu/eeas/arms-control-statement-spokesperson-ratification-arms-trade-treaty-china_en (accessed December 7, 2022).

- 22. Allison Pytlak, "The Fuel That Perpetuates Conflict," *ATT Monitor*, Vol. 14, No. 4, September 8, 2021, https://reachingcriticalwill.org/disarmament-fora/att/csp7/att-monitor/15384-att-monitor-vol-14-no-4 (accessed December 7, 2022).
- 23. Rachel Stohl, "Taking Stock of the Arms Trade Treaty: Universalization," SIPRI, August 2021, https://sipri.org/sites/default/files/2021-08/att_first_six 4 universalization stohl.pdf (accessed December 7, 2022).
- 24. Colum Lynch, "China's Arms Exports Flooding Sub-Saharan Africa," *The Washington Post*, August 25, 2012, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/chinas-arms-exports-flooding-sub-saharan-africa/2012/08/25/16267b68-e7f1-11e1-936a-b801flabab19_story.html (accessed December 7, 2022).
- 25. Joshua Meservey, "America Faces Tough Choices as Tigray War Continues in Ethiopia," *Providence*, May 6, 2021, https://providencemag.com/2021/05/america-faces-tough-choices-tigray-war-continues-ethiopia/ (accessed January 6, 2023), and Human Rights Watch and Amnesty International, "We Will Erase You From This Land: Crimes Against Humanity and Ethnic Cleansing in Ethiopia's Western Tigray Zone," April 2022, https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/media_2022/04/ethiopia0422_web_0.pdf (accessed December 7, 2022).
- 26. Stephen Bryen, "US Hands China a Victory in Ethiopia," *Asia Times*, December 9, 2021, https://asiatimes.com/2021/12/us-hands-china-a-victory-in-ethiopia/ (accessed January 6, 2023), and Sebastien Roblin, "Ethiopia's Civil War in Tigray Saw the Use of Chinese and Iranian Weapons," *The National Interest*, November 1, 2021, https://nationalinterest.org/blog/reboot/ethiopias-civil-war-tigray-saw-use-chinese-and-iranian-weapons-195564 (accessed December 7, 2022).
- 27. Amnesty International, "Mozambique: Civilians Killed as War Crimes Committed by Armed Group, Government Forces, and Private Military Contractors–New Report," August 12, 2021, https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2021/03/mozambique-civilians-killed-as-war-crimes-committed-by-armed-group-government-forces-and-private-military-contractors-new-report/ (accessed December 7, 2022).
- 28. Jordan Smith, "Arms Transfers, Military Spending and Insurgencies: What We Do (and Do Not) Know about Mozambique," SIPRI, June 29, 2021, https://www.sipri.org/commentary/blog/2021/arms-transfers-military-spending-and-insurgencies-what-we-do-and-do-not-know-about -mozambique (accessed December 7, 2022).
- 29. China-Lusophone Brief, "China and Mozambique Look into Deepening Military Cooperation," August 18, 2022, https://www.clbrief.com/china-and -mozambique-look-into-deepening-military-cooperation/ (accessed December 7, 2022).
- 30. Diana Guevara, Rachael Wilfong, and Olivia Enos, "US Puts Pressure on Burma, Joins Chorus against Rohingya Ethnic Cleansing," The Daily Signal, November 7, 2017, https://www.dailysignal.com/2017/11/07/us-puts-pressure-burma-joins-chorus-rohingya-genocide/.
- 31. United Nations, "Myanmar Military Leaders Must Face Genocide Charges," August 27, 2018, https://news.un.org/en/story/2018/08/1017802 (accessed December 7, 2022).
- 32. News release, "Myanmar: UN Expert Urges Security Council Resolution to Stop Weapons Fueling Spike in Military Attacks on Civilians," Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, February 22, 2022, https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2022/02/myanmar-un-expert -urges-security-council-resolution-stop-weapons-fueling?LangID=E&NewsID=28142 (accessed December 7, 2022).
- 33. Ibid.
- 34. News release, "Venezuela: New UN Report Details Responsibilities for Crimes against Humanity to Repress Dissent and Highlights Situation in Remotes Mining Areas," Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, September 20, 2022, https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases /2022/09/venezuela-new-un-report-details-responsibilities-crimes-against-humanity (accessed December 7, 2022).
- 35. Joshua Chang, "China's Arms Diplomacy in Venezuela Affects Stability in the Western Hemisphere," *Georgetown Security Studies Review*, October 27, 2020, https://georgetownsecuritystudiesreview.org/2020/10/27/chinas-arms-diplomacy-in-venezuela-affects-stability-in-the-western-hemisphere/ (accessed December 7, 2022).
- 36. Ibid.
- 37. Ibid.
- 38. Ted R. Bromund, "Even Friends of the Arms Trade Treaty Admit It's Not Working," The Daily Signal, August 30, 2019, https://www.dailysignal.com/2019/08/30/even-friends-of-the-arms-trade-treaty-admit-its-not-working/.
- 39. "China Set to Join Arms Trade Treaty," Deutsche Welle, September 28, 2019, https://www.dw.com/en/china-advances-plans-to-join-arms-trade -treaty-spurned-by-trump/a-50619789 (accessed December 7, 2022). See also Michelle Nichols, "China Slams U.S. as It Joins Global Arms Trade Treaty at U.N.," Reuters, July 6, 2020, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-usa-arms/china-slams-u-s-as-it-joins-global-arms-trade-treaty-at-u-n-idUSKBN24730S (accessed December 7, 2022).
- 40. See, for example, the latest edition of the *ATT Monitor*, an annual publication by the ATT's self-appointed guardians, which on page 17 notes China's export of weapons to Burma (without drawing attention to how those weapons were used to massacre civilians), while on pages 9, 23, and 184 lauding China's overall record. See Control Arms, *ATT Monitor Report 2022*, 2022, https://attmonitor.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/08/ATT_Monitor-Report-2022.pdf (accessed December 8, 2022).

- 41. For a survey of these complaints, see Forum on the Arms Trade, "Assessing Biden's First Year," January 20, 2022, https://www.forumarmstrade.org /bidenyearone.html (accessed December 7, 2022). For the long-delayed Conventional Arms Transfer Policy—which has likely been delayed by the Administration's realization, driven by Russia's invasion of Ukraine, that the U.S. has much at stake in maintaining its ability to transfer conventional weapons—see Ted R. Bromund, "The Biden Administration's Conventional Arms Transfer Policy Should Not Be Handcuffed by the Arms Trade Treaty," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 5235, November 1, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/global-politics/report/the-biden-administrations-conventional -arms-transfer-policy-should-not-be.
- 42. Michael Klare, "Assessing Biden's First Year," Forum on the Arms Trade, January 20, 2022, https://www.forumarmstrade.org/bidenyearone.html (accessed December 7, 2022).
- 43. Elias Yousif and Rachel Stohl, "US Plan to Prevent Arms Diversion in Ukraine Is Welcome But Just the First Step," The Henry L. Stimson Center, November 10, 2022, https://www.stimson.org/2022/a-us-plan-to-prevent-arms-diversion-in-ukraine-is-welcome-but-just-the-first-step/ (accessed December 7, 2022). See also Jordan Cohen and Jonathan Ellis Allen, "Preventing U.S. Weapons from Escaping Ukraine Is a Challenge," *The Hill*, December 7, 2022, https://thehill.com/opinion/congress-blog/3766309-preventing-us-weapons-from-escaping-ukraine-is-a-challenge/ (accessed December 20, 2022), which argues that U.S. arms transferred to Ukraine are likely to "start a much larger fire" elsewhere. By that standard, the U.S. should not have armed its allies under the Lend Lease program during World War II, for fear of starting an even bigger war.
- 44. A particularly illustrative example of this folly was Rachel Stohl's decision to blame not Russia or Vladimir Putin but "today's globalized environment" for supplying surface-to-air missiles to the Ukrainian rebels who shot down flight MH-17 in 2014. See Ted R. Bromund, "How Do You Know This Treaty's Working?" *The Weekly Standard* Archives, August 28, 2015, https://www.washingtonexaminer.com/weekly-standard/how-do-you-know-this-treatys-working (accessed December 7, 2022).
- 45. "Russia Complains to Lithuania About Its Arms Supply to Ukraine," Reuters, February 27, 2015, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-ukraine-crisis -lithuania-russia/russia-complains-to-lithuania-about-its-arms-supply-to-ukraine-idUSKBNOLV27W20150227 (accessed December 20, 2022).
- 46. Ted R. Bromund, "War in Ukraine Shows Why Arms Trade Treaty Remains a Bad Idea," The Daily Signal, August 29, 2022, https://www.dailysignal.com/2022/08/24/war-in-ukraine-shows-why-arms-trade-treaty-remains-bad-idea.
- 47. Rachael Zhang, "Stop Arms Sales to 'Non-State Actors,' China Urges UN Treaty Partners, In Likely Rebuke of U.S.," *South China Morning Post*, September 1, 2021, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/3147166/stop-arms-sales-non-state-actors-china-urges-un-treaty (accessed December 20, 2022).
- 48. Kathi Lynn Austin and Brian Freskos, "Bout's Release Threatens Global Security; It's Also an Opportunity," *The Hill*, December 13, 2022, https://thehill.com/opinion/national-security/3773263-bouts-release-threatens-global-security-its-also-an-opportunity/ (accessed December 20, 2022).
- 49. Bromund, "War in Ukraine Shows Why Arms Trade Treaty Remains a Bad Idea."
- 50. Wendy Frieman, China, Arms Control, and Nonproliferation (London, U.K.: Routledge, 2013), p. 174.
- 51. Ibid.
- 52. Ibid.
- 53. Ibid., p. 177.
- 54. See Control Arms, ATT Monitor Report 2022, Chapter 3.1.
- 55. It could certainly be argued that China is not complying with the actual text of the ATT in good faith, in that it is denying knowledge of acts by the Burmese government, and others, of which it must be aware. But debates about the precise application of *pacta sunt servanda*, a fundamental principle of diplomacy, in the context of the ATT elide that fact that treaties like the ATT, that rely entirely on good faith—not material incentives—to work, are very unlikely to be effective regardless of the significance of this principle.
- 56. Austin and Freskos, "Bout's Release Threatens Global Security; It's Also an Opportunity." See also Simon Hankinson, "Brittney Griner Trade Shows Who the Real Suckers at the Table Are," The Daily Signal, December 13, 2022, https://www.heritage.org/global-politics/commentary/brittney-griner-trade -shows-who-the-real-suckers-the-table-are.
- 57. For the latest example of this kind of norm invention, see "Political Declaration on Strengthening the Protection of Civilians Form the Humanitarian Consequences Arising from the Use of Explosive Weapons in Populated Areas," adopted by 80 nations, including the United States, on November 18, 2022, https://reliefweb.int/report/world/political-declaration-strengthening-protection-civilians-humanitarian-consequences-arising-use-explosive -weapons-populated-areas-final-rev-enarruzh (accessed December 8, 2022).